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residents and visitors. Through responsible and professional leadership and in partnership with 
others, Bourne will strive to improve the quality of life for all residents living and working in the 
larger community. 
 

5. Public Comment on Non-Agenda Items  
a. Public comments are allowed for up to a total of 12 minutes at the beginning of each meeting. Each 

speaker is limited to 3 minutes for comment. Based on past practice, members of the Board are not 
allowed to comment or respond.  
 
Mary Jane Mastrangelo said that the Executive Session was canceled tonight due to an error in 
posting.  
 

6. Approval of Minutes:  12/14/21 and 12/21/21 

Voted:  Judy Froman moved, and Jared MacDonald seconded to approve the minutes of December 
14, 2021. 
Roll Call Vote: Mary Jane Mastrangelo – yes, Judy Froman – yes, George Slade – yes, Jared 
MacDonald – yes,  and Chair Meier – yes. 
Vote: 5-0-0. 

 
Voted:  Judy Froman moved, and Jared MacDonald seconded to approve the minutes of December 
21, 2021. 
Roll Call Vote: Mary Jane Mastrangelo – yes, Judy Froman – yes, George Slade – yes, Jared 
MacDonald – yes,  and Chair Meier – yes. 
Vote: 5-0-0. 

 
7. Appointments and Licenses 
a. Discussion and possible vote to rescind the 2022 pouring, food and entertainment permits for 

the Buzzards Bay Brewing of Bourne, LLC.  The applicant has ceased operations as of 
December 24, 2021. 

b. Discussion and possible vote to abate the 2022 pouring permit fee for the Buzzards Bay 
Brewing of Bourne, LLC. 

 
7.a. Discussion and possible vote to rescind the 2022 pouring, food and entertainment permits for 

the Buzzards Bay Brewing of Bourne, LLC.  The applicant has ceased operations as of 
December 24, 2021. 

 
Acting Town Administrator Glenn Cannon said that the owner of Buzzards Bay Brewing has 
ceased operations in Bourne, and he did put in a request to rescind the pouring permit. Mr. Cannon 
reached out to him to see if he wanted to rescind his food and entertainment licenses as well and he 
said he did and he would like to file for an abatement.  
 
Ms. Froman asked what the permit costs were and what is the amount of the abatement.  Mr. 
Cannon said the pouring permit fee was $1,100.00.  The food and entertainment permits were 
$50.00 each. He is looking for a full abatement because he did not open at all in 2022.   
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Voted:  George Slade moved, and Judy Froman seconded, to rescind the 2022 pouring (Permit 
05564-PP-0118 – 19H, Permit 05559-BP-0118 – 19B and Permit 05560-PP-0118 – 19C), food 
(Common Victualer license #24) and entertainment (weekday amusement license #15) for the 
former Buzzards Bay Brewing of Bourne, LLC located at 85 Main Street, Buzzards Bay. 
Roll Call Vote:  Mary Jane Mastrangelo – yes, Judy Froman – yes, George Slade – yes, Jared 
MacDonald – yes,  and Chair Meier – yes. 
Vote: 5-0-0. 
 
Voted:  George Slade moved, and Jared MacDonald seconded, to authorize the use of the Board 
of Selectmen stamp for the letter to the Alcoholic Beverages Control Commission to rescind the 
liquor licenses for Buzzards Bay Brewing of Bourne, LLC. 
Roll Call Vote – Judy Froman – yes, Mary Jane Mastrangelo – yes, George Slade – yes, Jared 
MacDonald – yes,  and Chair Meier – yes. 
Vote: 5-0-0. 

 
7.b. Discussion and possible vote to abate the 2022 pouring permit fee for the Buzzards Bay 

Brewing of Bourne, LLC. 
 

There was some discussion about the support of the abatement.  The commission feels that they 
made a valiant effort to have their business open in Bourne.   
 
Voted:  George Slade moved, and Mary Jane Mastrangelo seconded, to abate all the 2022 license 
fees (pouring, food and entertainment) for Buzzards Bay Brewing of Bourne, LLC located at 85 
Main Street, Buzzards Bay in the amount of $1,200. 
Roll Call Vote – George Slade – yes, Mary Jane Mastrangelo – yes, Judy Froman – yes, Jared 
MacDonald – yes,  and Chair Meier – yes. 
Vote: 5-0-0. 

  
8.   Selectmen’s Business  
  

a. Town Administrator update and discussion and possible vote to appoint a new Town 
Administrator. 

b. Discussion and possible vote to accept the resignation of Patrick Ross from the Shore and 
Harbor Committee. 

c. Discussion and possible vote on the following dates relative to the 2022 Special and Annual 
Town Meeting: 

i. Open the 2022 Special and Annual Town Warrant on February 2, 2022. 
ii. Close the Annual Town Meeting Warrant on a date selected by the BOS. 
iii. Close the Special Town Meeting Warrant on a date selected by the BOS. 

d. Discussion relative to the current Town Meeting process. 
e. Discussion and possible vote to on the Integrated Solid Waste Management (ISWM) Financial 

Policy.  The ISWM financial policy was voted by the Board of Selectmen on April 30, 2019, 
and never signed.  Possible vote to reaffirm the policy. 

f. Discussion and possible vote to on the Buzzards Bay Water District American Rescue Plan 
Act (ARPA) funding requests. 
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g. Discussion and possible vote to consider appointing a South Side Safety Complex Committee 
instead of the South Side Fire Station Committee. 

h. Discussion and possible vote to establish a South Side Fire Station Charge and Committee 
Membership. 

i. Discussion and possible vote to advance the Fiscal Year 2023 Operating Budget, the Capital 
Improvement Program (the-year plan) and the Fiscal Year 2023 Capital Budget to the 
Finance Committee. 

 
8.a. Town Administrator update and discussion and possible vote to appoint a new Town 

Administrator. 
 
 Chair Meier said that over the last 36 hours things have changed and the applicant that was chosen 

to be the next Town Administrator has withdrawn her interest and he read aloud a letter that she 
submitted to the Town, that was addressed to The Town of Bourne, Board of Selectmen, Peter J. 
Meier, Chairman, Town Hall, Perry Ave, Buzzards Bay  MA  and dated January 31, 2022: 

 
Dear Chairman Meier,  
  
It is with sincere regret to inform you that I need to withdraw my candidacy from the Bourne Town 
Administrator search process.  Due to extenuating family medical issues, I will not be able to 
continue the process at this time.  The Board has been very gracious and diligent in its duties in 
offering me the position as it conducted a deliberate and highly professional search with the 
assistance of Community Paradigm Associates.  I was very pleased to become a finalist and decided 
to have the Board place confidence in my candidacy by offering me the position.  After speaking 
with you, I appreciate your understanding and willingness to share with the Board this very difficult 
decision.  Please inform the Board that this decision is strictly a personal one and not a result of 
anything other than my love for family.  The Town of Bourne is a truly vibrant community and is 
rich in history and natural beauty.  It deserves to have the full attention and leadership energy of 
its next Town Administrator. I am grateful to the Board and to the screening committee for the 
honor and privilege of selecting me as a finalist and ultimately extending me the offer for the 
position, for it is truly a wonderful professional opportunity.  Despite this difficult personal 
decision, please know that I both wish the Board my very best going forward and the Town 
tremendous success in those future endeavors. 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Jennifer M. Callahan 
 
Chair Meier said the letter has been stamped in with the Town Clerk.  He also said that Ms. Callahan 
said that due to her family issue, she does not feel that she could give Bourne 100%, so she had to 
withdraw her candidacy.  He said this now brings them to candidate B, Marlene McCollem, whom 
he said was one of two finalists.  Chair Meier said that the board can either offer Ms. McCollem 
the position or go back to the screening committee and the consultant to find new candidates.  
 
Jared MacDonald asked where this topic is on the agenda as he does not see it.  Chair Meier said it 
is Selectmen’s Business, item 8.a. He said that the agenda was amended this morning at 8:30 AM, 
and he said it was within the time allowed to amend and he did consult with Town Counsel on the 
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timeframe to amend the agenda. Mr. MacDonald said he thinks there is a lot more look into before 
moving forward.   
 
Mary Jane Mastrangelo said she would like the Board to have a serious discussion about 
considering Marlene McCollem for the position, as she was her top candidate, and she has had a 
lot of people tell her that she was their top candidate.  Ms. Mastrangelo gave examples of two other 
Towns in similar situations.   
 
Mr. Slade said he would be uncomfortable moving forward and wants to know if the consultant has 
been informed and if he has reached out to the other candidate.  Chair Meier said that the consultant 
is aware of the situation and Ms. McCollem is still available.  One option that was discussed is 
posting a separate meeting because he amended this agenda just to read Ms. Callahan’s letter and 
to just get the discussion going, and he does not feel comfortable voting on anything this evening 
regarding this topic. Judy Froman said she is not comfortable moving forward this evening either.  
Ms. Mastrangelo said she was not ready to move forward tonight either and feels a separate meeting 
with a discussion is needed.  
 
Chair Meier said he will work on setting a meeting up for this discussion and he will get back to 
the Board via email about the meeting. 

  
8.b. Discussion and possible vote to accept the resignation of Patrick Ross from the Shore and 

Harbor Committee. 
 

Chair Meier said that Mr. Ross sent a letter saying he would like to resign from the Shore and 
Harbor Committee.   

Voted:  George Slade moved, and Jared MacDonald seconded, to accept the resignation of Patrick 
Ross from the Shore and Harbor Committee. 
Roll Call Vote – Jared MacDonald – yes, Judy Froman – yes, George Slade – yes, Mary Jane 
Mastrangelo – yes, and Chair Meier – yes.  
Vote: 5-0-0. 

 
8.c.  Discussion and possible vote on the following dates relative to the 2022 Special and Annual 

Town Meeting: 
 i.  Open the 2022 Special and Annual Town Warrant on February 2, 2022. 

ii. Close the Annual Town Meeting Warrant on a date selected by the BOS. 
iii. Close the Special Town Meeting Warrant on a date selected by the BOS. 

 
Mr. Cannon said they would like to open the Town Meeting warrant to give people a chance to get 
their information out there.  He said the voter handbook needs to be done 14 days before Town 
Meeting and needs to go to the printer the week before.  He said that according to the charge the 
Board of Selectmen has not less than 25 days before Town Meeting to close the Special and the 
Annual Town Meeting.  
 
Chair Meier said that the Town Clerk has suggested March 11th  for the Annual and April 7th for 
the Special.  Ms. Mastrangelo said that she is in favor of earlier closing so that there are final 
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motions by April 1st, so her suggestion is March 4th to close the Annual and March 18th to close the 
Special, which will give a week to get the draft motions done.  
 
There was some discussion on Fridays being the day of deadlines for the warrant, and Mr. Cannon 
said that a Wednesday or Thursday could be better than a Friday.  He also said that he supports Ms. 
Mastrangelo’s suggested dates. Ms. Froman also thinks that the earlier dates are good to have more 
preparation time.  
 
Voted:  Mary Jane Mastrangelo moved, and Judy Froman seconded, to open the 2022 Special and 
Annual Town Meeting Warrant on February 2, 2022. 
Roll Call Vote – Mary Jane Mastrangelo – yes, Judy Froman – yes, George Slade – yes, Jared 
MacDonald – yes, and Chair Meier – yes.  
Vote: 5-0-0. 
 
There was more discussion on what day of the week the warrant should close. 
 
Voted:  Judy Froman moved, and Mary Jane Mastrangelo seconded, to close the 2022 Annual 
Town Meeting Warrant on March 3, 2022. 
Roll Call Vote – Jared MacDonald – yes, George Slade – yes, Mary Jane Mastrangelo – yes, Judy 
Froman – yes, and Chair Meier – yes.  
Vote: 5-0-0. 

 
Voted:  Mary Jane Mastrangelo moved, and Jared MacDonald seconded, to close the 2022 Special 
Town Meeting Warrant on Thursday, March 17, 2022. 
Roll Call Vote – George Slade – yes, Judy Froman – yes, Mary Jane Mastrangelo – yes, Jared 
MacDonald – yes, and Chair Meier – yes.  
Vote: 5-0-0. 
 

8.d.  Discussion relative to the current Town Meeting process. 
 

Chair Meier said that this is on the agenda because last night the Finance Committee had this as a 
discussion point.   
 
While waiting for Renée Gratis to call in to discuss the Town Meeting Process Chair Meier filled 
in Bernie Lynch about what had been previously discussed regarding the meeting that will be set 
up to discuss the next steps in hiring a Town Manager.  
 
Renée Gratis said that the last Special Town Meeting was her first time at Town Meeting as Chair 
of the Finance Committee.  She said she is still learning and has asked a lot of questions about why 
the process was the way it was, and she kept getting answered that that was the way they have 
always done it.  She said she feels that some of the items that the Finance Committee has always 
done, she does not feel like they are Finance Committee charges, and she feels that another entity 
should be handling those items.  She brought it up to the Finance Committee last night and a lot of 
them agreed.  
 
Ms. Gratis said that in the handbook that goes to voters, the Finance Committee does the 
explanations of yes and no votes and it is not in the Charter or Bylaws that this is a Finance 
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Committee function, and it is just something that has been done.  She said that Finance Committee 
member, Kate Jones, said that a lot of technicalities and research goes into the explanations of a 
yes or no vote and she and Ms. Gratis feel like the votes would be better explained by Town staff.  
 
Ms. Gratis said another discussion that was had at the last  Finance Committee meeting was about 
who presents the articles at Town Meeting.  It was brought up that other towns have the Board of 
Selectmen, the Town Administrator or the Moderator present articles.  
 
Mr. MacDonald said that Ms. Gratis brought up some great points.  He thinks it is a great idea to 
re-visit the process and fine-tune the process. Ms. Froman said the whole process has evolved and 
she thinks what does need to be looked at is having staff do the yes and no vote explanations 
because they have the information.  
 
Ms. Mastrangelo explained that the Finance Committee took on the yes/no explanations recently 
which has to do with the motion recommended by the Finance Committee, which almost makes it 
a Finance Committee responsibility, and she thinks that help from staff and Town Counsel would 
be good.  She also feels that a discussion with the moderator could be helpful also.  
 
Mr. Cannon said that regarding the yes/no explanations, he does not feel like it is a lot of work for 
the staff.  He said that it flows naturally while writing the article and the motion. Ms. Froman and 
Mr. MacDonald do feel that this discussion should be had.  Chair Meier said that a workshop can 
be set up sometime in February to go over the Town Meeting process.  

 
8.e. Discussion and possible vote on the Integrated Solid Waste Management (ISWM) Financial 

Policy.  The ISWM financial policy was voted by the Board of Selectmen on April 30, 2019, 
and never signed.  Possible vote to reaffirm the policy. 

 
 Dan Barrett, Director of ISWM, gave a brief description of the ISWM Policy.   
  

Voted:  Mary Jane Mastrangelo moved, and Jared MacDonald seconded, to reaffirm the Board of 
Selectmen vote originally voted on April 30, 2019, on the ISWM Finance Policy as presented. 
Roll Call Vote – Jared MacDonald – yes, George Slade – yes, Judy Froman – yes, Mary Jane 
Mastrangelo – yes, and Chair Meier – yes.  
Vote: 5-0-0. 
 
Voted:  Mary Jane Mastrangelo moved, and Judy Froman seconded, to authorize the use of the 
Board of Selectmen stamp for the ISWM Financial Policy. 
Roll Call Vote – George Slade – yes, Judy Froman – yes, Mary Jane Mastrangelo – yes, Jared 
MacDonald – yes, and Chair Meier – yes.  
Vote: 5-0-0. 

 
8.f. Discussion and possible vote on the Buzzards Bay Water District American Rescue Plan Act 

(ARPA) funding requests. 
TK Menesale, Treasurer, Buzzards Bay Water District, said that their request is to participate in the 
ARPA funds for Capital Improvements for the betterment of the Buzzards Bay Water District. She 
said that have several projects that have a long-term planning process and many of them are over 
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the million-dollar mark which is a stretch for them.  Their main project is a Water Main Redundancy 
Plan, and they would like to use the ARPA funds for this project.  Wendy Chapman added that 
there has been a lot of development in downtown Buzzards Bay and the water lines were not put in 
for that type of volume.  
 
Mr. Cannon said that staff should sit down with the Water District staff to formulate their plans and 
come up with a schedule. He also said that currently, Bourne has about 1,00,000. in ARPA funds 
and the County is still deciding what to do with the portion of ARPA funds they will distribute to 
the Towns.  
 
Mr. Slade said that he will be recusing himself if there are any votes on this because he is on the 
Assembly of Delegates.  Judy Froman said she is pleased that the Water District is coming forward 
with their request, and if possible, she feels the Town should support it.  Stephen Mealy said that 
he thinks the Board should think of all three districts and not just Buzzards Bay Water District.  
 
Ms. Mastrangelo said she agrees with Mr. Cannon about having a meeting and she said that a 
process is needed in how to evaluate all the priorities for the ARPA funds.  Ms. Mastrangelo also 
asked if the letter has gone out to the County on the prioritization yet and Chair Meier said it will 
be finalized tomorrow, and he will send the Board the draft before sending it.  
 

 
8.g. Discussion and possible vote to consider appointing a South Side Safety Complex Committee 

instead of the South Side Fire Station Committee. 
 
 Chair Meier said that the reason for this is that in the process of evaluating the need to replace a 

fire station on the south side of the Canal, there were some thoughts about maybe including a police 
station substation as part of it.  To do this, the focus of the committee needs to be changed.  He 
talks about some options for a police substation. 

 
 Ms. Mastrangelo said her preference is to leave it as the South Side Fire Station Committee because 

she does not think that there has been a request on the part of the Police Department through Capital 
Outlay.  She is concerned about increasing the need for the land and about increasing the cost 
without a defined need. She feels the focus should be on the need that has been identified and the 
priority that has been there for several years.  

 
 Ms. Froman said that she wants to know what both Chiefs think about this concept. She said her 

sense about it is that it is a move toward collegiality and a move towards making sure the Town is 
servicing both sides of the Canal. 

 
 Fre Chief Cody said that it has been addressed in the past few years about a small police substation, 

and it has not been addressed in length and he is not ready to speak on it tonight.  
 
 Mr. MacDonald said that the biggest thing right now is to see if there is a benefit to having some 

sort of combined station. Ms. Froman asked if there were any comments from the police Chief and 
Mr. Cannon said he does not have any feedback at this time and he will sit down with the two 
Chiefs and discuss this.  
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 Ms. Mastrangelo said that the South Side Fire Station Committee has been to Town Meeting and 

has received funding from Town Meeting for the feasibility and the study of a South Side Fire 
Station Committee and changing that charge would require that the use of the funds would require 
a Town Meeting vote.  

 
8.h. Discussion and possible vote to establish a South Side Fire Station Charge and Committee 

Membership. 
 
 Ms. Mastrangelo went over the changes that were made in the amended charge of the South Side 

Fire Station Committee. Ms. Froman has some recommendations for some changes.  She thinks 
that they should change it so that the charge of the committee is to make recommendations to the 
Board of Selectmen.  She said that this committee originally reported to the Town Administrator.  
Mr. Cannon said that he feels that the committee should report to the Board of Selectmen. Ms. 
Mastrangelo said she would like to add Town Meeting in there.  

 
 There was some more discussion on some changes that the Board would like to make to the charge 

of the committee. There was a discussion about the processing and signing of the invoices and Mr. 
Cannon said it needs to be clarified and add subject to the approval of the Town Administrator to 
the charge. There also was some discussion about the order of the charge.  Ms. Mastrangelo made 
the changes to the charge as discussed.  

 
 The membership stayed as written.  Chair Meier said that some of the committee members from 

the last committee may want to be appointed to the new committee.  
 

Voted:  Mary Jane Mastrangelo moved, and Jared MacDonald seconded, to approve the South Side 
Safety Fire Station Committee charge and membership as amended tonight. 
Roll Call Vote – George Slade – yes, Judy Froman – yes, Mary Jane Mastrangelo – yes, Jared 
MacDonald – yes, and Chair Meier – yes.  
Vote: 5-0-0. 

 
8.i.  Discussion and possible vote to advance the Fiscal Year 2023 Operating Budget, the Capital 

Improvement Program (the 5-year plan) and the Fiscal Year 2023 Capital Budget to the 
Finance Committee. 

 
 Chair Meier said there will be some edits to some areas in the budget before it goes to the Finance 

Committee for their review.  Mr. Cannon explained some of these edits.  He said there is one split 
in the Town Administrator’s office with a position that was split between Town Administrator and 
Board of Selectmen at 25% and 75% Sewer Department, and it is now opposite, which is 25% for 
Sewer and 75% for The Board of Selectmen.  There also was a change to longevity.  He said they 
also increased the library’s overall budget.  He said that the loan for the Wastewater Treatment 
Facility has been delayed again due to the closing being postponed.  

 
Voted:  Mary Jane Mastrangelo moved, and George Slade seconded, to forward the Fiscal Year 
2023 Budget and Capital Plan as amended. 
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Roll Call Vote – Jared MacDonald – yes, George Slade – yes, Mary Jane Mastrangelo – yes, Judy 
Froman – yes, and Chair Meier – yes.  
Vote: 5-0-0. 

 
9.  Town Administrator 
       a.  Future Board of Selectmen Meeting Schedule: 
  i.  Discuss the February 15, 2022, Board of Selectmen Meeting. 
  ii. Discuss possible dates to review the Operating Budget in the spring of 2022. 
       b. Lanyards and ID badges for Town Committee members. 
       c. Town Charter update on the submission of the Town Charter to the State Legislators. 
 
9.a. Future Board of Selectmen Meeting Schedule: 
 

i. Discuss the February 15, 2022, Board of Selectmen Meeting. 
 
Chair Meier said that originally, he had planned on holding the meeting on 
February 15 in Pocasset, but due to still being on Zoom, the focus of the meeting 
will change and Jerry Hill of Calamar will be coming into the meeting to give an 
update. Mr. Cannon talked about a few items on the agenda tracker and possible 
agenda items for the February 15 meeting.  There was some discussion of a railroad 
crossing in Monument Beach.  
 

ii. Discuss possible dates to review the Operating Budget in the spring of 2022. 
 

Chair Meier said that he was thinking sometime in late March. Ms. Mastrangelo 
suggested that the Board of Selectmen ask the School Committee to vote their 
budget by March 30th.  Ms. Froman agrees and thinks they should vote sooner 
rather than later.   Chair Meier said a letter will be drafted to send to the School 
Committee. There was a discussion about when to talk about the budget at the 
meetings in March.  

 
9.b. Lanyards and ID badges for Town Committee members. 
 

Mr. Cannon said that the Board of Selectmen had requested ID badges to go site visits and they are 
now starting to issue badges to other committees as well.  

 
9.c. Town Charter update on the submission of the Town Charter to the State Legislators. 

 
Mr. Cannon said that once the Charter Review Committee had finished their work, he said they 
reached out to State  Rep. David Vieira to see how to go about getting the Charter approved at the 
Statehouse.  He recommended that it get turned over to Bourne’s Town Counsel because there is a 
very prescribed manner for how the legislators want to see the Town Charter and the format that 
they want to see it in. It took Town Counsel weeks to put it into that format. It will now get 
forwarded to Rep. Vieira and the entire delegation and they will do a courtesy review to make sure 
that Town Counsel has done it in the correct format.  Once signed off, the formal submission will 
be made to the Statehouse for review.   There was some discussion about the format of the charter.  
Mr. Mealy said that the Charter needs to be done again in 4 ½ years and Mr. Slade questioned him 
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and he said that it must be done every five years.  He said that the Board of Selectmen needs to 
appoint the committee on time.  Ms. Froman said that they worked with Town Counsel, and they 
were within what the Charter said.  Mr. Mealy said that per the Charter they are to appoint the 
Charter Review Committee immediately following Town Meeting, and October is not immediately 
following Town Meeting.  Ms. Froman responded by saying that they did go to Town Counsel, 
who is no longer the Town Counsel for Bourne, and he gave an opinion.  

  
10.   Correspondence 
 

George Slade said letters, that are all listed on the Town’s website in the calendar section under 
this date, were received from the following:  

 
o He said that Talend Bank Forms were received from:  

 
 Paul Forsberg stating qualifications and interest in the Shore and Harbor 

Committee and a secondary choice to serve on the Historical Commission. 
 Peter Doyle stating interest in the Road Acceptance and as a Veterans Grave 

Officer.  
o Letter received from Kristy Senatori, Executive Director, Cape Cod Commission, relating 

to the District Local Technical Assistance Award Fund outlining deadlines for distribution 
and best practices for each element of each grant area.  
 

o Email for Sue Barrachini concerning two proposed intersection changes and possible 
shortcomings of each of the reports. 

 
o Email from Richard Conron seeking timetables for the analysis of the sole source Aquaphor 

and effects of the proposed multi-purpose machine gun range at Joint Base Cape Cod.   
 

o Email from Joe Kriboski concerning the dissolution of the South Side Fire Station 
Committee and appointing a new committee and new site possibilities and his thoughts.  

 
o Three DEP letters from the Director addressed to Rose Forbes on PFAS engineering and 

one letter concerning a fuel spill. 
 
11.  Committee Reports 
 

Chair Meier said that this morning he, Ms. Froman, and Mr. Cannon were on a conference call 
for the status of state road projects. Ms. Froman said that this was a very preliminary discussion 
the Canal area and rotaries and it was a brainstorming session.  

 
 
 
12.  Adjourn 
     
Voted:  Jared MacDonald moved, and Judy Froman seconded to adjourn. 
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Roll Call Vote – George Slade – yes, Judy Froman – yes, Mary Jane Mastrangelo – yes, Jared MacDonald 
– yes, and Chair Meier – yes.  
Vote: 5-0-0. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 

Kim Johnson, Recording Secretary 

 
 















Board of Selectmen 
Minutes of Tuesday, April 30, 2019 

Bourne Veterans' Memorial Community Center 
Buzzards Bay, MA   

 
 
TA Tom Guerino 
ATA Glenn Cannon 
 
Selectmen 
Peter Meier, Chairman 
Judy Froman, Vice Chair 
James Potter, Clerk 
George Slade 
Jared MacDonald  
 
Note this meeting is being televised and recorded.  If anyone in the audience is recording or 
videotaping, they need to acknowledge such at this time – Michael Rausch Bourne 
Enterprise. 
 
All items within the meeting agenda are subject to deliberation and vote(s) by the Board of 
Selectmen. 
 
Documents 
 
7:00 p.m. Call Public Session to order in Open Session 
 
Meeting Called to Order 
Chm. Meier called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm.  
 
Moment of Silence for our Troops and our public safety personnel /Salute the Flag 
 
Vision: Bourne is a community that embraces change while respecting the rich heritage of 
the town and its villages. It is a municipality based on strong fiscal government with a 
durable economy that recognizes the rights of all citizens, respects the environment, 
especially the coastal areas of the community, embraces excellent education, and the 
amenities that it affords and offers to citizens a healthy, active lifestyle. 
 
Mission: Bourne will maximize opportunities for social and economic development while 
retaining an attractive, sustainable and secure coastline and environment for the 
enjoyment of residents and visitors. Through responsibility and professional leadership 
and in partnership with others, Bourne will strive to improve the quality of life for all 
residents living and working in the larger community. 
 
Public Comment – Non-Agenda Items 
George Seaver, military coordinator for the military section of Bourne’s Fourth of July 
parade, asked to have the support of the town government. Requesting a note to be sent 
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stating you support the parade. Ask people in the audience and viewers to volunteer and 
submit their floats for the parade.  Mr. Guerino said he will send the letter he sent last time. 
 
Chief Sylvester, Fire Chief, Town of Bourne, wanted to respond to the articles that were put 
in the paper last week. Wanted to make sure the press got a valid response, regarding the 
Vote of no Confidence from Local 1717. Wanted to respond to the allocation against me.  
Mr. Sylvester read the letter he wrote.  
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In the letter Mr. Sylvester addressed each allegation.  
 
Mr. Sylvester went on to say I was going to retire the end of June 2019, but I was definitely 
not going to resign. I will be a Fire Chief for the next 12 years if you want me.  In lite of this I 
would stay here and run the fire department.  
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Glenn Cannon said tomorrow night we have a Bourne Rail Trail Phase 1 public information 
meeting at 6:00pm at the Bourne High School Auditorium. The committee wanted the town 
to know what they have been up to for the past 6-7 months. They received Community 
Preservation Funds last year in the amount of $50,000; they have applied that money.  
 
3) Approval of Minutes: No Minutes to approve 
 
4) Town Administrator Report 
a. FY 2020 Budget – This will be an ongoing piece of this part of the agenda. 
b. Meeting update of the Buzzards Bay Coalition joint wastewater discussion related 
to Wareham, Plymouth, Marion, etc. 
c. Private Roads Acceptance Committee – reinvigoration – Mr. Cannon, Mr. Slade 
d. Town Meeting 101 update 
e. Annual Town Meeting – Special Town Meeting Warrant review and possible votes 
of the Board of Selectmen 
 
4e.  
Barry Johnson, Town Clerk, spoke about Electronic Voting at Town Meeting. 
Mr. Johnson spoke about what the committee has been doing and why they are making this 
recommendation. This idea/presentation is not being given as a cost saving method; it will 
not save any money doing this. It will speed up the voting process, ensure the privacy of 
each town meeting attendee, it’s a transparent process, it eliminates the intimidation 
factor, and encourages more participation at Town Meeting.  The voting period will be 
shortened. We looked into this because we have been approached to do something to speed 
up Town Meeting. The committee feels a system would provide a greater accountability 
and communication. 
 
How this would happen. When they check in and return each night they will be given a 
remote handset. They would vote by pressing yes or no, or a third button corresponding to 
abstain or present.  Each handset would be numbered and assigned to the member who 
checked it out. Members would return the remote handset as they leave the meeting. 
 
Electronic voting at town meeting produces an accurate and instant vote count. Results 
from an electronic vote may immediately be displayed and be easily published online for 
public review.  Some concerns were; is the technology available, feasible, and easy to use – 
Yes. What does it cost to obtain and operate; we did an RFP for the lease of the equipment. 
We are estimating the use of 500 sets for 1 or 2 nights. The RFP is for $17,749. We will only 
be charged for the actual sets that we use. On the second night the price may go down. In 
the RFP we have committed ourselves to give the company at least a week’s notice of the 
number of devices we need.  
 
Management of the handsets, handset check-in was rapid and did not cause backups at the 
door. Handsets are collected each night as members leave. We will be providing bins for 
rapid return. 
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We feel the savings in time and efficiency will offset the cost. If this project goes forward 
the committee and the company is committed to doing education, training, and 
demonstration, long before the start of any Town Meeting.  That would continue as each 
Town Meeting goes forward, it will become less as more people get used to the handsets. 
We would go on local access channel to give a demonstration. 
 
Appropriate accommodations would be made for people with physical disabilities at Town 
Meeting. It is the intention of the committee to meet with members of our own Commission 
on Disabilities to develop certain policies to address this issue. 
 
Article 19 to appropriate fund for the electronic voter use equipment. The committee believes 
the contracting was a vendor will provide both the equipment and personnel to operate the 
equipment is the best long-term solution to start with. It would provide the most trouble-free 
operating equipment with no additional personnel to manage and authorize this special 
equipment.  
 
Peter Meier said you can’t put a price on a comfortable level for people to vote at Town 
Meeting. It speeds up efficiency and time. It’s an option I think this town should support 
and try, if we don’t like it we don’t have to do it again.  
 
Jared MacDonald said we need to try to bring more people in and younger people to Town 
Meeting. If the meetings are shorter, you’d give more people and younger people the time 
to come in and vote. This gives everyone a better opportunity to vote in a shorter period of 
time. 
 
Jim Potter said we’d eliminate the counters. This concept at first is the way to do it, but long 
term maybe buying the handsets would be a better way to handle it, because it would 
increase attendance. Town Meeting is a community event, and we need to make that 
community event better. 
 
Barry Johnson said we could put out an RFP for up to 2-3 years, and put out a 
lease/purchase option. Some people may love it and some people may hate it.  
We would be able to get more in-depth discussion on Articles. One question from last night 
was what happens, is my personal vote recorded. Mr. Johnson said No, all the handsets are 
cleaned out by the company, and only the votes are recorded. 
  
George Slade said he agrees we have to engage younger voters. He is concerned about the 
learning curve.  
 
Mr. Johnson said we’d like to try it, I hope you will support it. The Finance Committee did 
vote to support the article. 
 

Voted Judy Froman moved and seconded by Jared MacDonald to support the article. 
Vote 5-0. 
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Voted James Potter moved and seconded by Jared MacDonald to take 8C out of order.  
Vote 5-0. 

 
8.c Parking Working Group discussion – Mr. Meier and Ms. Froman 
 
Judy Froman said the parking working group is a temporary group that was formed by the 
Town Administrator. Ms. Froman said she is speaking on behalf of this because she 
attended the meeting and expect to speak on this matter at Town Meeting. Ms. Froman 
gave a brief summary of what they gathered as a working group.  
 
We have a good problem…we need to talk about our parking.   
 
To provide context, the Working Group is comprised of Town Administrator, Planning Dept,  
Engineering Dept, Planning Board Chair, and 2 Board of Select members, Mr. Meier and Ms 
Froman.  Initially the idea of the group came out of our first economic development workshop, 
however the two articles on our STM forced the emphasis to be short term information 
gathering in preparation for the support of the motions.  It’s been significant and helpful fact 
gathering by a number of people.  
 
The Group recognized the needs to be immediate, short term (2-4 years), and long term as it 
supports economic development of the Town of Bourne.  The immediate attention has landed 
squarely on the potential growth of Buzzards Bay, the NMLC and MMA.   
 
What we know: 
 
NMLC (National Marine Life Center)  
 Been leasing their parking lot to MMA since 2009 under the idea that the ‘no subleasing’ 

pertained only to the building. 
 They worked with MMA as collaborators and saw the arrangement a win for both 

organizations in alleviating parking stresses in Town and on campus, providing a 
trustworthy landlord, and providing some cash to their budget. 

 Only recently was it brought to light that they are in violation of their lease with the 
Town.  They have been cooperative and open to discussion. 

 The Board of Selectmen had a decision to make, either put forward a cease and desist or 
put the request for the Board of Selectmen to amend the lease. The Board voted to put 
the request to STM. 

 Due to timing for the Warrant for the STM, the article had to be posted prior to the 
NMLC being on the agenda for the Board of Selectmen.  The Working Group arranged 
for a meeting with NMLC and some of their Board.  It was a candid and productive 
meeting. 

 The land is “brown” land that Mobil Oil Corp gave to the Town under the express 
directive that the land be used for marine related endeavors (marine animal rehab, 
science and education programs) or for open space.  If the Town no longer had NMLC 
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there, we would be very limited on what could happen there.  The process would take 
some time to arrange.  It would not likely be income generating. 

 Income is approx. $40,000 
 NMLC currently does not stop the public from parking in its front lot and they have 

offered the back lot to the Town during the non-academic year. 130 spaces being leased 
to MMA directly.  40-44 spaces are available in the front lot. 

 The NMLC Board has voted to support negotiating in good faith with Board of Selectmen 
 Long term plan for NMLC includes building on some of the back parking and on the front 

parking. 
 We can discuss payments in lieu of taxes to the Town, in our negotiations. 
 There is conservation easement through the middle of the back lot.  It is not likely that 

the easement could be used for parking.  Tom to check with Troy. 
 9,000 in person visitors last year are documented to have visited NMLC.  

 
MMA 
 Currently have about 100 cadet cars at NMLC and 130-200 at Liberty Liquor lot 
 Plan to increase enrollment 3% each year for 5 years…that’s maybe 50 students a year. 
 There is no first-year cadet parking provided by MMA. 
 They appreciate the possible 80 spaces Columbus Day to Memorial Day at the Marina 

lot as discussed with the Town. On the Article being put forward.  
 They would prefer having control over where their students parked, stickers, patrol, et 
 Procurement Law 30b is applicable.  Appraise the value and put out to bid. If rate is less 

than appraised value, then we could arrange for an offset (exchange of spaces could be 
an option.  ie.  240 spaces at Taylor’s Point (Mass Maritime Lot) 

 60 vehicles in MassDOT parked illegally. (The MassDot lot is located behind the Chamber 
of Commerce)  

 
MassDOT Lot 
 Controlled by license agreement between Chamber and the rail division of the 

MassDOT.   
 Transient and tourism – 61 spaces 
 The 6 spaces with the signs for the condos/apartments are not leased…The Chamber is 

just being a good neighbor; made their own signs  
 We are confirming that the Chamber does have the right to sign and enforce overnight 

parking 
 Cape Flyer is asking for parking.  Marie Oliva will verify all this with MassDOT/rails. 
 Board of Selectmen needs to review/revisit parking rules to enforce overnight parking 

 
Math 
 
Town needs 100 to 150 public parking spaces for the commercial support. 
 60 in MassDOT lot 
 40 in NMLC front lot 
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 $15,000 from Cape Cod Commission to help plan efficiency of parking for GIZ (Growth 
Incentive Zone) 

 
NMLC needs vary based on activities during the day.  Open during the day. 
 
MMA needs 300.   
 100-130 at NMLC 
 130-200 at Liberty Liquors lot 
 50 at St Peters 

 
Working Group is looking for Immediate short-term plans. 
“We don’t want to be short-sighted because we don’t have a long-term solution” 
 
At this stage we have 3 Choices 

1. Cease and desist NMLC (130 cars displaced) 
2. NMLC can work with the Board of Selectmen to lease for 2-3 years benefiting from full 

revenue of 100-130 spaces 
3. Shared benefit (between the town and the NMLC 

 
George Slade reiterated that he would like to attend some of the meeting.  Tom Guerino 
said there has been additional request to be included in the working group. It is looking like 
it will be a large group where it will have to become a committee on parking.  We need to 
get DPW involved, Chief Woodside or his designee should be involved. The business 
community has been attending but they should have a seat at the table. It would have to be 
a committee and subject to the open meeting law, and we will have to post meetings. 
 
Judy Froman said with the goals the Select Board put forward in the summer time we 
talked about economic development. From that workshop there was a request and a need 
for more conversation about parking and a committee about parking. It would be better for 
the town to have it be broader in focus in terms of who is involved.  
 
Tom Guerino said he can put together a draft of a working of a task, scope of service for this 
committee. It can be established through the administration or have a standing committee, 
through the Select Board.  
 
Peter Meier said this needs to be a priority going forward. Would hate to see the progress 
we have made on Main Street fall apart because of parking. 
 
Judy Froman would like the Board to weigh in on the need and looking at it from the town’s 
perspective.  It would be helpful if the Board voted or had a statement stating it is to the 
benefit of the town to vote in favor of article 12 and article 13. 
 
Jared MacDonald said he wasn’t trying to force a cease and desist to the National Marine 
Life Center. It is in our best interest as a town to work/negotiate with them for the best 
interest of the town. 
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Tom Guerino said we have been working on the west end but the Town Planner makes a 
good point there are issues on the east end as well. We have to look at the entire downtown 
area. 
 
Peter Meier said we will make sure we have the town best interest. 
 
James Potter said we have to take a more global approach. It would be helpful to have a 
parking study done. In a year the police station will be empty and there is property there 
that can be used for parking. There are also business in the future that will have parking of 
their own. We have to catch business when they come in for planning.  
 
George Slade said we need to make this a village that people would like to visit and then to 
come back to. 
 
Judy Froman said the Planning Board has been studying the parking and looking at zoning 
bylaws, and number of spaces for buildings. We have to work on parking management so 
we have enough parking for the appropriate types of businesses at the appropriate times.  
 
Vincent Michienzi said this has been an issue for a while. There isn’t plenty of parking. No 
one is here to fight the Maritime; but they are making their problems ours. We should be 
concerned about the tax payer first; the parking should be available for the taxpayers.  
 
Elmer Clegg, Planning Board Chair, said regarding chain links, there are zoning bylaws that 
regulate what a permanent parking lot has to look like, it doesn’t include chain link fence. 
Regarding parking studies – we have done parking studies, in 2007-2008 the town spent a 
lot of money on parking studies.  The studies focused on the full build out of Main Street. 
They all concluded that when that happens, parking structures are going to be needed. 
There is an abundance of striped asphalt on downtown Buzzards Bay; the problem is the 
town doesn’t control an adequate amount of it. The only parking lot the Town controls is 
the Marina parking lot. Getting a solution that involves designated public parking at the 
train station and designated public parking at the front lot of the Marine Life Center, 2 
parking lots that sit on either side of our town park and within 300-400 feet walking 
distance of the downtown businesses in the west end, is a necessity. The Planning Board 
will not be able to approve the next project that comes before us where the 
landlord/developer is not able to provide the full amount of parking that is required.  At 
Town Meeting people are going to voice opposition to giving any parking to Mass Maritime, 
and the Marine Life Center should not get revenue from parking on town parking.  Please 
have a stated position on what you are going to attempt to achieve through negotiation 
with those two organizations as we move forward. 
 
Jim Mulvey said parking is a problem in Buzzards Bay. All this discussion is centered on the 
continual expansion of student parking associated with the Mass Maritime. Their growth of 
students is going to continue, they show no indication of putting a cap on increasing the 
student body. The town will continually give way to the need of the academy by dedicating 
public lands, these are temporary solvents. The problem will continue to exist. When all 
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these spaces of public parking have been assigned to solve their problem, what do we do as 
downtown develops. What are we going to do when the town property is needed for the 
growth of the town’s economy, its tax payers and its businesses? It has to be stopped. 
 
Judy Froman said Mass Maritime Academy is not asking for additional spaces. They are 
asking for areas that are controlled, areas they can sell permits, they are asking us to work 
together in town so it’s not on main street with chain link fences.  The number of spaces the 
Mass Maritime Academy needs off campus is 300. We can accommodate and gain some 
income at the Marina of 80 spaces during a specific time frame from Columbus Day thru 
Memorial Day.  We have been working with Maria Oliva at the Chamber of Commerce, the 
lots where there are 61 spaces where students are parking illegally, the Chamber is willing 
to work together with the town to make sure that lot is available to the town for public 
parking for the need specifically at the west end and rail.  The area in back at the Nation 
Marine Life Center is not an area that can be used as public parking unless we negotiate 
that area.  We are putting forward a short-term plan, 2-3 years max. We are determined to 
make sure we come up with a comprehensive management plan. Mass Maritime Academy 
is only seeing 3-5% enrollment growth. 
 
Jared MacDonald said Mass Maritime Academy isn’t taking these spaces, they are renting/ 
leasing, they are providing income to the Marine Life Center, the town of Bourne. It is our 
job to work on this. Don’t feel Mass Maritime Academy should be condemned for bring 
monies into our town and bring a support system into our community. They are the most 
willing participants to make it work for everyone. The lots they would like to have at the 
Marina are for freshmen and only during certain times of the year.  This is important for 
everyone. Mass Maritime Academy is doing what they can to provide parking for students 
correctly.  The problem isn’t Mass Maritime Academy, the problem is the shortage of 
parking. The article going forward gives us the opportunity to negotiate to make it work for 
everyone.  
 
James Mulvey said the Mass Maritime Academy is the problem, it is a teaching educational 
facility. It is a state non-tax paying organization. The Academy and the student contribute 
nothing of consequence to the town financially. They have on campus their own snack bar 
access to drinks; they have little reason to come to downtown.  They pay no taxes on that 
state property. They wiped out 200 of tax paying houses on Taylor point to build that 
facility. 
 
Roger Laporte wanted to clarify the state pays us money for the properties we don’t get 
taxes from, and houses that Mass Maritime took. We get money in leu of taxes. 
 
Chris Farrell, Monument Beach, said he was involved in the study of downtown Main Street. 
We have studied parking issues. We pointed out issues years ago. Two issues that are going 
to inhibit economic development for down town are wastewater and parking. If you lease 
the Marina parking lot, Columbus Day to Memorial Day, 80 cars, where are the cars from 
September 1st to October; they will find another place to park. We also looked at shared 
parking. On the West end we have to maximize the parking.  The committee should look at 
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all the documents from when we did the parking study years ago. The old police station 
could be used as parking. 
 
Tom Guerino said state owned land in leu of tax payments in FY19 was $573,392. It looks 
about level for FY20, that includes Joint Base Cape Cod, the Maritime, any state land. The 
Finance Committee voted 11-0 to support this article. 
 

Voted Judy Froman moved and seconded by Jared MacDonald to support article 12 of 
the Special Town Meeting.  
 

Judy Froman read the motion: We move to authorize the Board of Selectmen to amend the 
lease between the Town of Bourne and the National Marine Life Center on terms and 
conditions deemed to be in the best interest of the Town by the Board of Selectmen, to 
permit the National Marine Life Center to sublet a portion of the leased property for the 
purpose of providing additional parking in Buzzards Bay. 
 

Vote: 5-0. 
 

4a. Budget 
Tom Guerino said the Finance Committee re-voted the motion, even though the dollars 
hadn’t changed, on article 3 the budget article to re-affirm their vote.  There is nothing 
more to report on the budget. Everyone from the Select Board and the Finance Committee 
are supportive of the budget article.  
 
4.b. Meeting update of the Buzzards Bay Coalition joint wastewater discussion 
related to Wareham, Plymouth, Marion, etc. 
Tom Guerino said there was a meeting last week, I attended. The group had a gentleman 
from Taunton to discuss IMA (inter-municipal agreements) as an approach to partnerships 
within these types of joint ventures. The prior month we had a discussion relative to 
governance boards/districts. It was the opinion of the committee members present that 
IMA was a more cumbersome way to go on a project of this size and scale, and looking at an 
overall governance board was the way to go. In addition to that I brought up the idea of a 
joint-powers agreement, Coreen Peterson was going to reach out regarding that.  
 
c. Private Roads Acceptance 
Glenn Cannon said they had a productive meeting last week. This committee has been 
around for a while. Tim Lydon put together an Unaccepted Road Betterment Guide. This is 
in relation to town bylaw 3.1.28 Temporary Repairs of Private Roads.  This gives resident 
an idea how to get a betterment done, how to get paving done. This policy will have to 
come to the Board of Selectmen. He was also working on the bylaw for Layout and 
Acceptance of Private Ways.  
 
George Slade said it was a committee that was dormant for a couple years.  We have to 
think about making the directions more intuitive and put them on the website. Mr. Lydon 
has a map on the website which has what are accepted roads and what are unaccepted 
roads. We have about 100 miles of unaccepted roads.  
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4.d. Town Meeting 101  
Tom Guerino said that will be Thursday night at 7:00 at the Community Building. It will be 
a review not a debate of the articles. We will provide information on each of the articles. 
The Town Meeting Warrant Book is available online. Mr. Guerino thanked George Slade for 
the idea of the road acceptance handbook. 
 
4.e. Annual Town Meeting – Special Town Meeting Warrant review and possible 
votes of the Board of Selectmen 
Tom Guerino said the article relative to reconvening a Special or Annual Town Meeting on 
Saturday was voted down by the Finance Committee last evening. The Saturdays in May are 
very busy month, traffic, first communion, confirmations, and spring sports.   
 
James Potter said Town Meeting usually elects to continue to the next night; you’d have to 
be into at least a 3-night Town Meeting before you’d hit Saturday.  We just wanted an 
option for a Saturday, doesn’t mean it was for May, it was for any month. 
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5) ISWM Enterprise Fund Financial Policies and Guidelines – Third Reading 
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Voted Judy Froman moved and seconded by Jared MacDonald to approve the ISWM 
Enterprise Fund Financial Policies and Guidelines.  

 
James Potter questioned Mr. Barret how the budget has worked out this year. 
Dan Barret said we are doing well.  We haven’t had to consider hitting the Reserve Fund 
yet.  
 

Vote: 5-0. 
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6) License/Appointments 
a. Bourne Cultural Council – Kathy Fox Alfano 
 
Kathy’s activities include: 
The Cultural Council for two terms, most as Chair, in Canton; 
Elected Library Board of Trustees for a decade, half as Chair, in Canton; 
Founded the Canton Community Theatre in 2002, serve as Chair for 10 years; 
Founded the Canton Writes Contest which is now in its 10th year; 
CPA as the Selectman’s Representative over 5 years 
 

Voted Judy Froman moved and seconded by Jared MacDonald to approve Kathy Fox 
Alfano to the Bourne Cultural Council, term to expire on June 30, 2021. Vote 5-0. 
 

James Potter said there is still one more vacancy on the Bourne Cultural Council. 
 
7) Updates from owners of the following properties 

• Mr. Ryan Correia – 95-97 Main Street 
• Mr. Joseph Sweeney – 228 Main Street 
• Mr. Michael Maxim – 328 Main Street 

 
95-97 Main Street 
Mr. Ryan Correia said we have entered into a purchase and sale with Mr. Michienze. The 
plan is to take the building down.  
 
Mr. Michienzi said the P & S has been executed this evening.  We are giving the tenants 2 
months to get out. Then we will tear it down.  We will not be building anything until 
everything is finalized with the Planning Board.   
 
Elmer Clegg, Planning Board, gave a Planning Board perspective for downtown. One of our 
major targets for downtown district is mixed use.  If Mr. Michienzi tears down the building 
it will be one less mixed-use facility. Being on the Planning Board if someone comes before 
the Planning Board and wants to tear down a building that has mixed-use and wants to put 
in something that isn’t mixed-use they will have a challenge getting my approval. 
 
Roger Laporte said the only stipulation to leaving a tenant in that building is that the alarm 
has to be maintained at all times. That is the only safety thing left for those people because 
that building is unsafe, it has a red X.    
 
Vincent Michienzi said the State is going to pursue an investigation. Said he bought the 
property for half the assessed value. 
Roger Laporte suggested to continue this indefinite. He will work with the new buyer. If 
anything falls through, he will bring it back to the Board. Jared MacDonald suggested to 
postpone for 3-6 months, because there are tenants for 2 months. Suggested having them 
back for September 3rd for an update. 
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Voted Jared MacDonald moved and seconded by Judy Froman to continue this to the 
meeting on September 3, 2019.  Vote 5-0. 

 
228 Main Street 
Tom Guerino said the Board has been proved emails from the representative of Mr. 
Sweeney, Mr. Sweeney and myself, which were forward to the Select Board Members this 
evening. 
 
Mr. Sweeney said the Sweeney family is still committed to the sale of 228 Main Street, as 
soon as the issue of right of way reference is agreed to. The court closing date is set for May 
15, 2019. Mr. Sweeney said Ryan Correia is going to handle the demolition when they 
purchase the property. There is an easement, the owner of the Post Office property doesn’t 
want to release the easement. We’d like to have the easement released then proceed with 
the sale so we can present Ryan Correia with a clean title. The easement is no longer 
needed.  
 
Judy Froman questioned what will happen between now and May 15th. Mr. Sweeney said 
his brother has been dealing with the issues, and ongoing options. They are willing to 
participate in any conference call within the next week if that would help resolve any 
questions. 
 
Judy Froman said we set this date for an update three weeks ago. Understand these take 
time, but we have had this discussion for removal of that property for many months. Is 
there a way the two entities can work something out? 
 
Ryan Correia said we will do the demolition once we own the property. 
 
Peter Meier said one option is we can vote to move ahead with a Board of Survey hearing 
for a specific date. Then we can decide if we want to tear it down or continue. If we move 
forward with a hearing date, we may push people along. 
 
Jared MacDonald it could be a safety issue along with blight and at this point we may need 
to move forward. Mr. Sweeney said the building is not occupied and is locked up. 
 
Roger Laporte said we have been working on this problem for over a year, the Board of 
Survey went out last March. There is an easement on the property but it has nothing to do 
with the building. The building is unsafe, it is a hazard to the town. Knocking the building 
down has nothing to do with Mr. Correia or the easement. The problem with unsafe 
structures is that is hurts the entire town. 
 
We are being audited by ISO (Insurance Services Office) on how we do with code 
enforcement. This regulates the rates we pay for our property insurance.  Even though it is 
unoccupied and locked up it is still an unsafe building. We have to decide whether we are 
going to take action on it, no matter who buys it, or if the easement gets cleared up. 
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Voted Judy Froman moved and seconded by Jared MacDonald to have a public hearing 
regarding the demolition of 228 Main Street based on the Board of Survey assessment, 
for May 28, 2019 at 7:15 pm.  

 
Jim Mulvey questioned when an easement is granted is it granted for a specific use and is it 
in perpetuity. Roger Laporte said this is an easement to traverse across a piece of property.  
The easement does not affect the building. It is a deed restriction so in order to remove the 
deed restriction whoever has the rights to it has to sign off.  
 
James Potter said the building falls under the blight bylaw. The blight bylaw is very 
thorough. This Board hasn’t fined any property, but there is a section on fines for 
consecutive days until the property is brought back into an occupied structure. 
 
Mr. Sweeney requested to be read the structural report.  
Tom Guerino said the Building Inspector was clear.  The notion that the Board of Selectmen 
gets an engineering report the day of a meeting/hearing that has been known for 3 weeks 
is bad practice. It’s not fair to the Board or to the staff to have to review information the 
day of the meeting and come to some determination. Nothing has happened for 3 weeks, it 
all happened today. It is disingenuous to give an engineering report the day of the meeting. 
 

Vote: 5-0 
 
328 Main Street. 
Tom Guerino said Mr. Maxim informed him last week that he will not be able to attend the 
meeting and asked for a delay. I told Mr. Maxim that I wasn’t in a position to delay this any 
further.   
 
Jared MacDonald said he did suggest a coat of paint or some lawnmowing services could 
have stalled this process. 
 

Judy Froman moved to have a public hearing for the demolition for 328 Main Street on 
May 21, 2019.  
 

Ms. Froman withdrew the motion. 
 

Voted Judy Froman moved and seconded by Jared MacDonald to move the discussion of 
328 Main Street to a Board of Survey hearing on May 28, 2019 at 7:30 p.m. 
 Vote 5-0. 
 
George Slade questioned can we asses these fines and what we have forgone since we 
didn’t enforce the fines.  

 
8) Selectmen's Business 
a. 17 Harrison Avenue – convey property back to owner through tax title 

redemption 
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b. Board to discuss and consider action on the following regarding the Gardner 
Bridge: The Board of Selectmen support the Commonwealth in the eminent 
domain taking of the Briarwood Bridge and urge the Great and General Court to 
take action necessary to achieve the taking 

c. Parking Working Group discussion – Mr. Meier and Ms. Froman 
 
Tom Guerino said the check is at Town Hall ready to be deposited. Nancy has met with 
these folks and so has the collector’s office. Recommend the town allow them to redeem. 
 

Voted Judy Froman moved and seconded by Jared MacDonald to convey the property back 
to the owner allowing the property owner to redeem 17 Harrison Ave provided the 
check clears.  
Roll Call: Jared MacDonald – Yes; Judy Froman – Yes; Peter Meier – Yes; James Potter – 
Yes; George Slade – Yes.  

 
8.b Board to discuss and consider action on the following regarding the Gardner 
Bridge: The Board of Selectmen support the Commonwealth in the eminent domain 
taking of the Briarwood Bridge and urge the Great and General Court to take action 
necessary to achieve the taking. 
 
Tom Guerino said this is asking our local legislators to file legislation for this. Even if it 
happens there is no guarantee that something from MassDOT will occur, this is one step in 
a process.  This is a recommendation that came with discussion with some of our 
legislators last Friday. 
 

Voted Jared MacDonald moved and seconded by Judy Froman to authorize the Board of 
Selectmen to write a letter of support asking our legislators to file an eminent domain 
on behalf of the residents of Briarwood Lane. 
Roll Call: Jared MacDonald – Yes; Judy Froman – Yes; Peter Meier – Yes; James Potter – 
Yes; George Slade – Yes. 

 
9) Correspondence 
 
James Potter brought the Board and the public up to date on the correspondence 
 

A. Letter from Local 1717 is hereby presenting this Vote of No Confidence against Chief 
Sylvester. 

B. Letter from TEC Associates regarding Massachusetts Coastal Railroad 2019 
Vegetation Control Program [Copy of the Yearly Operational Plan 2019 on file in the 
Town Administrator’s Office] 

C. Notice from Department of Agricultural Resources on Yearly Operational Plan that 
has been submitted for: Massachusetts Coastal Railroad 

D. Letter from Mary Jane Mastrangelo regarding ongoing concern of the Board of 
Selectmen related to the different dates for Capital Outlay Reports between the 
Charter and the Bylaws. 
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E. E-mail from Thomas Shields, South Coast Shellfish Project Leader regarding 
Requested Adjustment to B-120 2019 Work Plan. 

F. Notice from Eversource on planned and scheduled vegetation maintenance work on 
the transmission right-of-way this year at 0 Winston Avenue, Sagamore. 

G. Town of Barnstable Weights and Measures Program submitted quarterly report 
from January 1, 2019 to March 31, 2019 and Memorandums of Understanding – 
Weights and Measures Administrative Costs. 

H. Cape Cod Commission Hearing Notice – Development of Regional Impact, Canal 
Street Crossing, 21 Hunters Brook Road, Sagamore Beach to be held May 9, 2019. 

I. Draft copy of the Advisory Board Budget Committee CCRTA Fiscal Year 2020 Budget 
[Copy of full report on file in the Town Administrator’s Office]. 

J. Letter from FEMA requesting them to determine if a property located at 80 Rocky 
Point Road, Bourne is located within an identified Special Flood Hazzard Area. 

 
Judy Froman said regarding letter H is the town voted for an overlay district on Hunters 
Brook Road. There is a hearing coming forward from Cape Cod Commission. There is an 
initial hearing on May 9th but the public hearing is on May 15th.  
 
Peter Meier said he will be available on Friday from 10:00 am-12:00 pm to have 
conversations with any residents at the Pocasset Village Association. From 1:00 pm to 3:00 
pm he will be at the Sagamore Fire station in their meeting room. 
 
10) Adjourn 
 

Voted Judy Froman moved and seconded by Jared MacDonald to adjourn.  Meeting 
adjourned at 9:24 pm.  Vote 5-0. 

 
Respectfully submitted – Carole Ellis, secretary. 
 













January 14, 2022 
 

South Side Fire Station 

Building Committee 

Charge and Membership 

 

COMMITTEE CHARGE 

To serve as advisors to the Board of Selectmen as the Board of Selectmen prepares the 

feasibility, design, citing and construction of a new replacement fire/ems station on the south 

side of the Cape Cod Canal. 

To carry out this charge, committee members will: 

1. Review previous documents and studies, review current and anticipated call volumes, 

determines the departmental and facility needs, recommended solutions including the 

physical space requires for a modern fire station (meeting room, sleeping area, etc.), 

conduct a response time study, recommend potential fire station locations, current and 

anticipated call volumes. 

 

2. Formulate recommendations to the Board of Selectmen that include plans, locations, 

timelines and funding strategies.  

 

3. Report to the Board of Selectmen on Committee activities, projects and construction 

progress at major milestones, such as recommendation on location and preliminary 

building design. 

 

4. In the Committee had not made substantial progress within six calendar months, the 

Committee shall report its finding to the Board of Selectmen. 

The Committee shall meet on an as-needed basis, and a majority of members must be present for 

the Committee to meet and conduct any business scheduled before it. All meetings of the 

Committee or any Sub-Committee are to be held in a public location, properly posted and open 

to the public, in accordance with the Massachusetts Open Meeting Law, as amended. Minutes of 

each meeting shall be prepared and approved by the Committee in conformity with applicable 

state and local requirements and shall, at a minimum, be distributed to the Town Clerk. 

COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP 

The South Side Fire Station Building Committee shall consist of up to nine members with a 

knowledge of or experience in engineering, construction, finance and/or fire/ems administration 

and construction management. Membership shall include one member of each of the following: 

 The Board of Selectmen, appointed by its membership. 

 The Finance Committee shall select one of its members. 

 The Fire Chief shall be a voting member. 
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The Board of Selectmen shall appoint up to six at-large members with experience in the areas 

described above. The Town Administrator shall serve as an ex-officio member and shall attend 

meetings as may be required. The term of each Committee member is until the project is 

completed or until revoked.  





    
               

 
         Selectmen’s Correspondence 

  

February 1, 2022 
 
 

A. Talent Bank Form – P. Forsberg 
B. Talent Bank Form – P. Doyle 
C. Cape Cod Commission letter relating to housing grants 
D. Email from S. Baracchini re 2 proposed intersection changes 
E. Email from R. Contron re EPA review of proposed gun range 
F. Email from J. Grobleski re South Side Fire Station Committee 
G. DEP letter re PFAS Engineering evaluation 
H. DEP letter re a fuel spill remediation 
I. DEP letter re PFAS removal 
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 January 20, 2022 

 
 

AFCEC/JBCC 
Attn:  Rose Forbes 
Remediation Program Manager 
322 East Inner Road 
Otis ANG Base 
Massachusetts 02542  

RE: BOURNE - BWSC 
Release Tracking Number: 4-0000037, Joint Base Cape 
Cod (JBCC), Draft Engineering Evaluation and Cost 
Analysis Amendment Non-Time Critical Removal 
Action to Address Off-Base PFAS-Contaminated 
Residential Drinking Water Supply Wells, Tanker 
Truck Rollover Sites - RCL, Comment 

 
Dear Ms. Forbes: 
 
The Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection (MassDEP) has reviewed the Air Force Civil 
Engineer Center (AFCEC) responses to comments (the RCL) dated January 20, 2022, issued for the 
document “Draft Engineering Evaluation and Cost Analysis Amendment Non-Time Critical Removal 
Action to Address Off-Base PFAS-Contaminated Residential Drinking Water Supply Wells, Tanker Truck 
Rollover Sites” dated January 2022 (the EE/CA Amendment).   
 
MassDEP has no further comments on the EE/CA Amendment and no comments on the RCL. 
 
Please incorporate this letter into the Administrative Record for the Tanker Truck Rollover Sites 
groundwater study area.  If you have any questions regarding this matter, please contact me at (508) 946-
2871 or Elliott Jacobs at (508) 946-2786.  

Sincerely,  
 
 

 
Leonard J. Pinaud, Chief                                                                                     
Federal Site Management  
Bureau of Waste Site Cleanup 

P/EJ 
Ec: Upper Cape Boards of Selectmen                                                                                                                           

Upper Cape Boards of Health  
JBCC Cleanup Team 
MassDEP Boston/Southeast Region 
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 January 26, 2022 

 
 

Air Force Civil Engineer Center/JBCC 
Attn:  Ms. Rose Forbes 
Remediation Program Manager 
322 East Inner Road 
Otis ANG Base, Massachusetts 02542 
  

RE: BOURNE -- BWSC 
Release Tracking Number: 4-0000037 
Joint Base Cape Cod (JBCC) 
Draft Fuel Spill-1 Remedial Action 
Completion Report, Comments 

 
Dear Ms. Forbes: 
 
The Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection (MassDEP) has reviewed the document 
“Draft Fuel Spill-1 (FS-1) Remedial Action Completion Report (RACR)” dated September 2021 (the RACR).  
The RACR was prepared for the Air Force Civil Engineer Center (AFCEC) Installation Restoration Program 
(IRP) at Joint Base Cape Cod (JBCC).  The RACR documents the completion of the remedial action for the 
Fuel Spill-1 (FS-1) groundwater contamination in accordance with the Final Record of Decision Area of 
Contamination Fuel Spill-1 (ROD) dated April 2000 and the Final Explanation of Significant Differences for 
the Installation Restoration Program Groundwater Plumes at the Massachusetts Military Reservation 
(ESD) dated September 2011.  MassDEP offers the following comments on the RACR. 
 
General Comment: 
 
1. The FS-1 groundwater contamination site consists of an area of thallium, lead and toluene 

contaminated groundwater located beneath the FS-1 source area on the JBCC, and a detached plume 
of ethylene dibromide (EDB) located beyond the base boundary in the Town of Mashpee.  The 
selected remedy for the FS-1 source area presented in the ROD stated that no further action was 
needed to address source area soil contaminated with lead, thallium, and toluene, but a Long-Term 
Groundwater Monitoring (LTM) program for lead, thallium, and toluene in the source area 
groundwater was established to confirm that these compounds would not migrate beyond the 
general vicinity of the FS-1 source area.  The selected remedy for the detached FS-1 EDB groundwater 
contaminant plume in the Town of Mashpee was plume capture and containment via active 
groundwater extraction, treatment, and discharge with monitored natural attenuation (MNA) and 
Land Use Controls (LUCs).  LUCs for FS-1 groundwater generally consist of administrative and legal 
controls designed to minimize the potential for exposure to contamination by limiting land and/or 
resource use or by providing information that helps modify or guide human behavior at a site.  
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As you are aware, on October 2, 2020, MassDEP published final regulations establishing a 
Massachusetts Maximum Contaminant Level (MMCL) for drinking water for the sum of six per- and 
polyfluoroalkyl substances.  The MMCL is 20 nanograms per liter (ng/L or parts per trillion (ppt)) for 
what the regulations call PFAS6, or the sum of six PFAS compounds: perfluorooctanesulfonic acid 
(PFOS), perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA), perfluorohexane sulfonic acid (PFHxS), perfluorononanoic acid 
(PFNA), perfluoroheptanoic acid (PFHpA), and perfluorodecanoic acid (PFDA).   

 
PFAS6 has been detected above the MMCL of 20 ng/L in 5 groundwater drive-points and 11 
groundwater monitoring wells within the FS-1 area of contamination.  PFAS6 was also detected above 
the MMCL in FS-1 extraction well 36EW0011 and in numerous surface water samples from the 
Quashnet River and bog complex.  PFAS6 is widespread in the aquifer throughout the FS-1 area of 
contamination, extending from the FS-1 source area to the Quashnet River, the likely discharge point 
for the PFAS6 contamination.  The source of the FS-1 EDB groundwater contaminant plume was 
multiple releases of aviation fuel to the ground surface from 1955 to 1970 at the Eastern and Western 
Aircraft Turnaround Areas within the former Otis Air Force Base (AFB) Flight Line Area at JBCC.  PFAS6 
concentrations above the MMCL have been observed over a 100-foot vertical span in the aquifer at 
FS-1 groundwater drive point 36DP0306 where a maximum PFAS6 detection of 3,705 ng/L was 
detected.   

  
The RACR indicates that the results of the screening level residual risk assessment for lead, thallium, 
toluene and EDB support a conclusion of no unacceptable residual risk to human health or the 
environment for FS-1 groundwater under current and future use and that the FS-1 groundwater is 
suitable for unlimited use/unrestricted exposure (UU/UE).  Additionally, the RACR proposes to 
eliminate the LUCs that are currently in place for the groundwater at the FS-1 area of contamination 
and to replace them with an informal private-well outreach and reporting area for the Flight Line Area 
Operable Unit.  MassDEP does not agree that the FS-1 groundwater is suitable for UU/UE given the 
widespread occurrence of PFAS6 at concentrations above the MMCL in groundwater within and 
surrounding the FS-1 area of contamination.  Therefore, MassDEP requests that the AFCEC revise the 
RACR to delete all references to FS-1 groundwater suitability for UU/UE and instead state that the 
Remedial Action Objectives for the FS-1 groundwater plume as presented in the ROD and as modified 
in the ESD (i.e., preventing residential exposure to FS-1 groundwater with EDB, lead, thallium, and 
toluene concentrations greater than cleanup standards) have been met, allowing for Site Closure.    
 

Page-specific Comments: 
 
1. Page 1-4, Section 1.2, FS-1 Site History and Conceptual Site Model: 

The AFCEC states, “Although this RACR will document that LUCs will no longer be needed to prevent 
exposure to the FS-1 COCs (EDB, toluene, thallium, and lead), groundwater use restrictions will 
continue in this area due to the presence of PFAS groundwater contamination originating from 
Flight Line Area Operable Unit.  A private-well outreach and reporting area for the Flight Line Area 
Operable Unit, which encompasses much of the former FS-1 private well LUC area, has been 
established (Figure 1-3) and will be maintained until formal institutional controls for PFAS 
contamination in groundwater are established through issuance of a decision document for the 
Flight Line Area Operable Unit.  This process will maintain protectiveness by preventing exposure 
to PFAS-contaminated groundwater via the drinking water pathway in the FS-1 site area while the 
Flight Line Area Operable Unit RI proceeds and allowing for closure of the FS-1 site for the legacy 
contamination.”  The RACR proposes to eliminate the LUCs that are currently in place for the 
groundwater at the FS-1 area of contamination and to replace them with an informal private-well 
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outreach and reporting area for the Flight Line Area Operable Unit.  To ensure that the area of 
groundwater downgradient of the of PFAS Flight Line Area Operable Unit is sufficiently restricted and 
to ensure protectiveness until a final remedy for the Flight Line Area Operable Unit is implemented, 
the AFCEC should make it clear to the Town of Mashpee municipal departments that groundwater 
within the FS-1 area of contamination remains unsuitable for human consumption due to the 
presence of PFAS6 compounds at concentrations above the MMCL and must clearly communicate the 
details of the temporary restrictions to stakeholders.  The AFCEC must perform routine monitoring 
and maintenance of the temporary controls until a final remedy for the Flight Line Area Operable Unit 
is implemented. 
 

2. Page 2-3, Section 2.2, Remedial Actions: 
The AFCEC indicates, “The FS-1 ETD system was shut down with regulatory agency concurrence in 
August 2019 and groundwater monitoring for EDB continued into 2020 (AFCEC 2019).  EDB has not 
been reported at concentrations greater than the MMCL of 0.02 μg/L in groundwater monitoring 
network wells since 2015, and EDB was not detected at most (seven of nine) FS-1 monitoring wells 
during the 2020 sampling event.”  Please revise the text to clarify that the FS-1 extraction, treatment, 
and discharge (ETD) continued to operate after EDB concentrations dropped below the MMCL in the 
FS-1 network monitoring wells due to sporadic MMCL exceedances that remained in the influent of 
the sole operating extraction well 36EW0011 through March 2019.  Please also revise the text to 
indicate that the year that EDB concentrations in groundwater dropped below the MMCL in the FS-1 
network monitoring wells was 2016 as indicated elsewhere in the RACR. 

 
3. Page 2-4, Section 2.3, System Objectives/Performance Metrics: 

The AFCEC states, “EDB concentrations at FS-1 groundwater monitoring network wells declined 
below the MMCL by 2016 and the last remaining FS-1 extraction well was shut down in August 2019; 
therefore, the FS-1 three-step process to site closure was initiated (see Section 3.0).”  Please revise 
the text to clarify that the FS-1 extraction, treatment, and discharge (ETD) continued to operate after 
EDB concentrations dropped below the MMCL in the FS-1 network monitoring wells due to sporadic 
MMCL exceedances that remained in the influent of the sole operating extraction well 36EW0011 
through March 2019.  Please also revise the text to indicate that the year that EDB concentrations in 
groundwater dropped below the MMCL in the FS-1 network monitoring wells was 2016 as indicated 
elsewhere in the RACR. 
 

4. Page 3-4, Section 3.3.1, FS-1 Historical Data Summary: 
The AFCEC states, “The only site-related compounds detected since the RI are EDB, toluene, 
ethylbenzene, xylenes, metals and PCE.  The PFAS recently detected in this area will be further 
evaluated as part of a future Flight Line Area Operable Unit RI (AFCEC 2021b).”  MassDEP notes that 
PFAS6 compounds above the MMCL have been detected extensively throughout the FS-1 monitoring 
well network and that the PFAS compounds are likely site-related.  The source of the FS-1 EDB 
groundwater plume was historical surficial releases of aviation fuel at the Eastern and Western 
Aircraft Turnaround Areas within the Flight Line Area.  The site was used from 1955 to 1970 to test 
fuel dump valves on EC-121 Super Constellation aircraft.  As part of the tests, aviation fuel was 
released directly onto the ground surface.  It is very likely that aqueous film forming foam (AFFF), a 
fire suppressant used to extinguish flammable liquid or used as a vapor suppressant to prevent 
flammable liquid from igniting, had been used during the testing of fuel dump valves, as AFFF was 
very likely in inventory at Otis AFB during the later years of this practice.  As such, the presence of 
PFAS6 above the MMCL within the area of former FS-1 EDB groundwater plume constitutes the 
discovery of significant levels of new chemicals within the FS-1 area of contamination. 
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The occurrence of PFAS6 within the same location and elevation in the aquifer as the former FS-1 EDB 
groundwater plume strongly suggests that the source area for the PFAS6 contamination is located at 
or near the FS-1 EDB groundwater plume source area.  The FS-1 source area particle track provided 
on Figure 3-2 of the Final Expanded Site Inspection Report for Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances at 
the Flight Line Area Sites Joint Base Cape Cod, MA (Flight Line SI) dated August 2021 indicates that the 
PFAS contamination likely originated from or near the FS-1 source area.  Therefore, please revise the 
text to make clear that PFAS detected in the FS-1 area is likely site-related, but that for purposes of 
efficiency, the AFCEC is investigating all PFAS presence at JBCC as separate operable units. 
 

5. Page 3-6, Section 3.4.2, Residual Risk Assessment: 
The AFCEC makes several statements in the residual risk assessment that MassDEP finds difficult to 
reconcile with respect to PFAS6, including: 
 

• Page 3-7 the AFCEC states, “As stated above, a residual risk assessment would be completed if 
deemed necessary.  Per EPA risk assessment guidance (EPA 1991), a residual risk assessment 
may be needed at the completion of the remedy to ensure the remedy is protective.  This can 
occur in instances where, for example, significant levels of ‘new’ chemicals are discovered or 
there are changes in land use, changes in exposure assumptions and/or pathways, or toxicity 
values are updated.  This is more likely to occur at sites that have a risk-based concentration as 
the cleanup goal that has been calculated using a toxicity value, and not a federal or state 
drinking water standard.  Similar to the protectiveness determination completed as part of a 
CERCLA Five-Year Review, the purpose of the residual risk assessment is to confirm that the site-
related COCs, exposure scenarios, and toxicity data used in the development of RAOs based on 
risk-based concentrations are still valid.  At sites like FS-1 where the cleanup goals for the COCs 
are based on federal/state drinking water standard(s) or treatment technique action levels that 
have not changed since remedy selection and are still considered protective, where new site-
related chemicals have not been detected (PFAS have been detected in the FS-1 area and are 
being addressed under the Flight Line Area Operable Unit, see Section 1.2), and current and 
potential future land uses, receptors, and exposure scenarios are the same as those considered 
in the development of the RAOs, a quantitative evaluation of residual risk is not necessary.”  As 
MassDEP has noted in this letter, PFAS6 compounds above the MMCL have been detected 
extensively throughout the FS-1 monitoring well network.  The occurrence of PFAS6 within the 
same location and elevation in the aquifer as the former FS-1 EDB groundwater plume strongly 
suggests that the source area for the PFAS6 contamination is located at or near the FS-1 EDB 
groundwater plume source area.  As such, the presence of PFAS6 above the MMCL within the 
area of former FS-1 EDB groundwater plume constitutes the discovery of significant levels of new 
chemicals within the FS-1 area of contamination.  MassDEP disagrees with the statement that “a 
quantitative evaluation of residual risk is not necessary” and requests that the AFCEC perform a 
quantitative evaluation of residual risk since significant concentrations of PFAS have been 
discovered over a widespread area at and downgradient of the FS-1 source area.   

 

• Page 3-7, last bullet the AFCEC indicates, “no additional contaminants associated with the FS-1 
site have been identified in groundwater since the human health risk assessment (HHRA) was 
completed during the RI (HAZWRAP 1999).  The PFAS recently detected in groundwater near 
and within the area of the former FS-1 groundwater plume area are being addressed under the 
Flight Line Area Operable Unit (see Section 1.2).”  As stated previously, the occurrence of PFAS6 
within the same location and elevation and at significant concentrations in the aquifer at the 
former FS-1 EDB groundwater plume strongly suggests that the source area for the PFAS6 
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contamination is located at or near the FS-1 EDB groundwater plume source area.  As also noted 
above, the widespread occurrence of PFAS6 above the MMCL within the area of former FS-1 EDB 
groundwater plume constitutes the discovery of significant levels of new chemicals within the FS-
1 area of contamination.  The PFAS data recently acquired by the AFCEC as part of the Flight Line 
SI strongly indicates that PFAS groundwater contamination in the FS-1 area of contamination is 
associated with the FS-1 site, and are additional contaminants identified in groundwater since the 
human health risk assessment (HHRA) was completed during the FS-1 Remedial Investigation (RI).  
Accordingly, MassDEP requests that the AFCEC perform a quantitative evaluation of residual risk 
based upon the widespread occurrence of PFAS in the FS-1 groundwater area.   

 

• Page 3-8 the AFCEC states, “The results of this screening level residual risk assessment support 
a conclusion of no unacceptable residual risk to human health or the environment at FS-1 under 
current and future use and the site is suitable for UU/UE.”  MassDEP does not agree that the FS-
1 groundwater is suitable for UU/UE given the widespread occurrence of PFAS6 at concentrations 
above the MMCL in groundwater within and surrounding the FS-1 area of contamination.    
Therefore, MassDEP requests that the AFCEC revise the RACR to delete all references to FS-1 
groundwater suitability for UU/UE and instead state that the Remedial Action Objectives for the 
FS-1 groundwater plume as presented in the ROD and as modified in the ESD (i.e., preventing 
residential exposure to FS-1 groundwater with EDB, lead, thallium, and toluene concentrations 
greater than cleanup standards) have been met, allowing for Site Closure.      

 
6. Page 4-1, Section 4.0, Ongoing Activities: 

The AFCEC indicates, “Results of Step 2 of the three-step process, the residual risk assessment, 
concluded that groundwater does not pose an unacceptable risk at FS-1 under current and future 
use and the site is suitable for UU/UE.  The results of Step 3 of the three-step process to site closure, 
the feasibility of approaching or achieving background, concluded that it is technically and 
economically feasible to achieve background at FS-1.  Background for the FS-1 COCs has been 
achieved within the majority of the former FS-1 plume area and AFCEC predicts that background 
will be achieved throughout the FS-1 plume area for these COCs in approximately five to ten years.  
As noted, PFAS remain in groundwater in this area and are being addressed under the Flight Line 
Area Operable Unit.  While it would be possible to continue to monitor at FS-1 to demonstrate that 
background is achieved for the COCs, the cost and effort of this monitoring cannot be justified.  
Background will be achieved regardless of whether monitoring occurs or not, and a conclusion of 
no unacceptable residual risk to human health or the environment (i.e., UU/UE) for the FS-1 COCs 
has already been achieved.  Therefore, AFCEC considers the three-step process at FS-1 complete 
and recommends regulatory closure of the FS-1 site through the issuance of this RACR.”  Please see 
MassDEP General Comment 1 and Page Specific Comments 1, 4, 5 and 7 in this letter regarding the 
suitability of the site for a UU/UE determination based upon the PFAS6 contamination present in the 
groundwater at the FS-1 area of contamination. 
 

7. Page 4-1, Section 4.0, Ongoing Activities: 
The AFCEC states, “Given the conclusion of no unacceptable residual risk to human health or the 
environment at FS-1, AFCEC will no longer implement LUCs at FS-1 following finalization of this 
RACR.  A private-well outreach and reporting area for the Flight Line Area Operable Unit, which 
encompasses much of the former FS-1 private well LUC area, has been established (Figure 1-3) and 
will be maintained until formal institutional controls for PFAS contamination in groundwater are 
established through issuance of a decision document for the Flight Line Area Operable Unit.  AFCEC 
will send a letter notification to the applicable Town of Mashpee municipal departments (i.e., Board 
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of Health, Board of Selectmen, Town Manager, and Water Department) informing these entities of 
the main findings presented in this RACR.  Given that there are no private wells or irrigation wells 
on properties within the FS-1 LUC area, notification letter will not be sent to individual parcel 
owners.  Based on the results of the three-step process, the groundwater restoration remedial 
action at FS-1 is complete.  With the approval of this RACR, restrictions on the use of groundwater 
due to the FS-1 COCs are no longer required.  This RACR documents attainment of the RAOs and 
indicates that the site is suitable for UU/UE with respect to the FS-1 COCs.  Therefore, no further 
action, including CERCLA Five-Year Reviews, will be required for the FS-1 site.”  MassDEP does not 
agree that the FS-1 groundwater is suitable for UU/UE given the widespread occurrence of PFAS6 at 
concentrations above the MMCL in groundwater within and surrounding the FS-1 area of 
contamination.  Therefore, MassDEP requests that the AFCEC revise the RACR to delete all references 
to FS-1 groundwater suitability for UU/UE and instead state that the Remedial Action Objectives for 
the FS-1 groundwater plume as presented in the ROD and as modified in the ESD (i.e., preventing 
residential exposure to FS-1 groundwater with EDB, lead, thallium, and toluene concentrations 
greater than cleanup standards) have been met, allowing for Site Closure.  MassDEP acknowledges 
that the AFCEC has established and will maintain a private-well outreach and reporting area for the 
Flight Line Area Operable Unit, which encompasses much of the former FS-1 private well LUC area, 
until formal institutional controls for PFAS contamination in groundwater for the Flight Line Area 
Operable Unit are established.  The AFCEC must make clear to the Town of Mashpee municipal 
departments regarding the LUCs at the FS-1 groundwater area of contamination that, though the 
previously identified FS-1 COCs have achieved RAOs and FS-1 LUCs will be removed, much of the 
groundwater within the FS-1 area of contamination remains unsuitable for human consumption due 
to the presence of PFAS6 compounds at concentrations above the MMCL and therefore the AFCEC 
will establish and maintain a private-well outreach and reporting area for the Flight Line Area 
Operable Unit and the former FS-1 private well LUC area.   
 

Please incorporate this letter into the Administrative Record for the FS-1 groundwater area of 
contamination.  If you have any questions regarding this matter, please contact me at (508) 946-2871 or 
Elliott Jacobs at (508) 946-2786.  
 

Sincerely,  
 

 
 

Leonard J. Pinaud, Chief                                                                                     
Federal Site Management  
Bureau of Waste Site Cleanup 

 
P/EJ 
 
Ec: Upper Cape Boards of Selectmen                                                                                                                           

Upper Cape Boards of Health  
JBCC Cleanup Team 
MassDEP Boston/Southeast Region 
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AFCEC/JBCC 
Attn:  Rose Forbes 
Remediation Program Manager 
322 East Inner Road 
Otis ANG Base 
Massachusetts 02542  

RE: BOURNE - BWSC 
Release Tracking Number: 4-0000037 
Joint Base Cape Cod (JBCC) 
Draft Action Memorandum Non-Time 
Critical Removal Action to Address Off-
Base PFAS-Contaminated Municipal and 
Residential Drinking Water Supply Wells, 
Fire Training Area-1 (Ashumet Valley), 
Comments  

 
Dear Ms. Forbes: 
 
The Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection (MassDEP) has reviewed the document 
“Draft Action Memorandum Non-Time Critical Removal Action to Address Off-Base PFAS-Contaminated 
Municipal and Residential Drinking Water Supply Wells, Fire Training Area-1 (Ashumet Valley)” dated 
February 2022 (the Action Memorandum”.  The Action Memorandum documents the U.S. Air Force Civil 
Engineer Center (AFCEC) plan to conduct a non-time critical removal action (NTCRA) under the 
Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act (CERCLA) to address per- and 
polyfluorinated alkyl substances (PFAS) contamination in off-Joint Base Cape Cod (JBCC) residential and 
municipal water supply wells utilized for drinking water, impacted by releases attributed to the Fire 
Training Area-1 (FTA-1) Source Area Operable Unit (OU15) at JBCC.  The groundwater operable unit 
associated with FTA-1 OU15, now expanded due to PFAS contamination, continues to be called the 
Ashumet Valley plume.  Specifically, the NTCRA is designed to eliminate exposure above the U.S. 
Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) lifetime health advisory (HA) for PFAS and the Massachusetts 
Maximum Contaminant Level (MMCL) for PFAS6 from three (3) municipal drinking water supply wells and 
eight (8) private residential drinking water supply wells.  Under the NTCRA, the AFCEC will connect four 
(4) residences in the Town of Falmouth and four (4) residences in the Town of Mashpee, with drinking 
water wells impacted by PFAS-contaminated groundwater attributed to releases from the FTA-1 OU15 in 
excess of the EPA HA and/or PFAS6 MMCL, to municipal drinking water.  In addition, the AFCEC will 
construct a filtration facility which will provide PFAS removal for two (2) Town of Mashpee Water District 
Turner Road municipal drinking water supply wells and will lease a mobile filtration unit which will provide 
PFAS removal for the Town of Falmouth Water Department Fresh Pond municipal drinking water supply 
well.    
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MassDEP does not have any comments on the Action Memorandum. 
 
Please incorporate this letter into the Administrative Record for the Ashumet Valley groundwater study 
area.  If you have any questions regarding this matter, please contact me at (508) 946-2871 or Elliott 
Jacobs at (508) 946-2786.  
 

Sincerely,  
 
 
 

Leonard J. Pinaud, Chief                                                                                     
Federal Site Management  
Bureau of Waste Site Cleanup 

P/EJ 
 
Ec: Upper Cape Boards of Selectmen                                                                                                                           

Upper Cape Boards of Health  
JBCC Cleanup Team 
MassDEP Boston/Southeast Region 
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